UNIVERSITY^{OF} BIRMINGHAM

University of Birmingham Research at Birmingham

Migration, racism and sexual health in postwar Britain

Hanley, Anne

DOI:

10.1093/hwj/dbac018

License:

Creative Commons: Attribution (CC BY)

Document Version

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Citation for published version (Harvard):

Hanley, A 2022, 'Migration, racism and sexual health in postwar Britain', *History Workshop Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1093/hwj/dbac018

Link to publication on Research at Birmingham portal

General rights

Unless a licence is specified above, all rights (including copyright and moral rights) in this document are retained by the authors and/or the copyright holders. The express permission of the copyright holder must be obtained for any use of this material other than for purposes permitted by law.

•Users may freely distribute the URL that is used to identify this publication.

•Users may download and/or print one copy of the publication from the University of Birmingham research portal for the purpose of private study or non-commercial research.

•User may use extracts from the document in line with the concept of 'fair dealing' under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (?)

•Users may not further distribute the material nor use it for the purposes of commercial gain.

Where a licence is displayed above, please note the terms and conditions of the licence govern your use of this document.

When citing, please reference the published version.

Take down policy

While the University of Birmingham exercises care and attention in making items available there are rare occasions when an item has been uploaded in error or has been deemed to be commercially or otherwise sensitive.

If you believe that this is the case for this document, please contact UBIRA@lists.bham.ac.uk providing details and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate.

Download date: 14. May. 2024

MIGRATION, RACISM AND SEXUAL HEALTH IN POSTWAR BRITAIN

by Anne Hanley

In the lead-up to the 2015 General Election and again during the Brexit Referendum, Nigel Farage used his platform as then-leader of the right-wing UK Independence Party to make inflammatory claims about the economic and social costs of treating migrants living with HIV in the UK. During one notorious debate, he asserted that sixty per cent of the 7,000 people diagnosed with HIV each year in Britain were born overseas and that each of these foreign-born patients cost the National Health Service (NHS) up to £25,000 every year. Condemnation and refutation of his comments was swift. The *British Medical Journal (BMJ)*, for example, highlighted the many inaccuracies and selective interpretations in Farage's claims – claims that were intended to perpetuate narratives about dangerous migrants, and in so doing generate support for his long-standing call to impose immigration controls. This has become a popular topic for Farage, who regularly asserts the quasi-eugenic need to 'control the quantity and *quality* of people' coming to Britain.

Contrary to Farage's claims of foreign threats and rampant health tourism, the House of Commons Health and Social Care Committee concluded in 2019 that among the most serious sexual health crises facing England (and the UK more broadly) are inequalities in health outcomes, with communities of Black African and Caribbean heritage receiving systematically poorer care. Of course, Britain's Black history extends back centuries – a historical reality to which nationalists were, and often remain, antagonistic. But in the postwar medical and popular press, 'Black' implied 'migrant', with the otherness of both constructed as a biomedical threat.

In the postwar period, scaremongering and moral panic over Britain's immigration policies were part of a wider crisis of national identity, spurred on by decolonization, demographic shifts and economic downturn. Migrants arriving in Britain from around its crumbling empire further redefined what it meant to be British.⁶ Nationalists vilified migrants – especially Black men – as antithetical to a white racialized British identity, presenting them as a danger to young white women and, by extension, the nation itself. In her study of Britain's imperial decline, Wendy Webster notes that the terms 'immigrant' and 'migrant' were fluid, used throughout the nineteenth and twentieth centuries to describe various newcomers who were viewed in some way as problematic.⁷ In the postwar period, it was Black men from the West Indies, more than any other migrant group, who were vilified as vectors of venereal disease (VD). This article examines how the

University of Birmingham

a.hanley@bham.ac.uk

sexual health of this community was shaped not only by the stigma surrounding VD but also by opposition to New Commonwealth migration and, especially, miscegenation. It explores how, through aggressive medicalization and othering, Black sexuality and sexual health were constructed as an epidemiological and social threat.

Of course, syphilis and gonorrhoea were just two diseases among many that became bound up with the postwar panic over migration. As Roberta Bivins observes in her study of tuberculosis, there was a rich and wide-ranging discourse that 'rhetorically fused' ideas of Britishness and healthiness with whiteness, while constructing migrants as burdens on the NHS.⁸ The same rhetoric was shaping responses to VD, glossing over the fact that VD, like tuberculosis, had long been endemic in Britain. Amid postwar imperial decline and social upheaval, immigration opponents from the 1950s onwards manipulated generalized fears over British identity to marginalize Black migrants and maintain the whiteness of their imagined nation state. Historically associated with prostitution and the white working classes, VD was becoming linked discursively to the otherness of Black bodies.⁹ As we shall see, these racialized associations emerged from a long-established rhetoric of white vulnerability that had been promulgated initially within white settler colonies. With the movement of New Commonwealth migrants to Britain, this rhetoric assumed new forms and meanings. But there were also fears that New Commonwealth migration would trigger a surge in infections. 10

This racialized focus on VD was articulated throughout the 1950s and 1960s, ranging from explicit (and often unsubstantiated) links, through to provocative rhetorical questions – 'is there any evidence to connect the problem of venereal disease in young people in Great Britain with immigrants?' - that appeared repeatedly in the press and public debate. 11 Elizabeth Buettner notes that the relative rarity of interracial relationships makes the public fear and hostility all the more puzzling. 12 Yet despite the many column inches given to these issues at the time, the intersections between sexual health, migration and racism have received little historiographical attention. British histories of race and medicine have tended to intersect mostly in the study of empire, rather than the post-imperial metropole. With only a handful of exceptions, historians of medicine have rarely explored the impact of racism on health experiences and outcomes among minoritized communities in postwar Britain.¹³ Historians have questioned whether the 'swinging sixties' were quite so swinging, identifying continuities in social and moral conservatism, especially when it came to sexuality and race relations. ¹⁴ But this work has focused principally on interracial marriage, miscegenation and family planning, rather than VD. Examining the imagined dangers of disease transmission within interracial sexual encounters, this article further challenges assumptions about the extent to which the 1960s were permissive. But it also opens up discussion of an important, understudied part of twentieth-century British history, building a more nuanced picture of the institutional racism and social conservatism that has shaped, and continues to shape, sexual health experiences among minoritized communities in Britain. 15

Such a study is not without challenges. Of necessity, this article relies heavily on material from the medical and popular press, most notably the British Journal of Venereal Disease (BJVD) – Britain's leading professional journal at the time for health workers specializing in sexual health. Yet in the countless pages devoted to racialized discussions of the health problems associated with immigration, the voices of ordinary people are rarely present. Their experiences have not survived except as mediated narratives and numerical data points. This was not merely the result of eccentricities in historical record-keeping. As Kennetta Hammond Perry observes in her study of racecraft, 16 such silences are symptomatic of Black disempowerment in the face of whiteness as a privileged 'proxy for claim making ... produced discursively through the craft and creation of historical writing and assemblages where Black people and their lived experiences are repressed, negated or misremembered.' White health workers in the postwar period detailed their thoughts about interracial disease transmission. Journalists whipped up hostility, often by cherry-picking from the medical press. 18 Their writings were shaped by racialized ideas about predatory Black sexuality and gendered assumptions about the vulnerability of white women, especially young, middle-class women. 19 Indeed, these rhetorically fused stereotypes of predation and victimhood permeate much of the archival material. When white writers broached the subject of Black sexual health they often shoehorned in discussion of young white women, either as victims or as fellow vectors. In making these connections they rarely drew on hard epidemiological evidence, instead reiterating fictions of Black men preying on white women, fathering mixed-race children and spreading disease. Alternatively, they presented migrants as naïve victims of oversexed working-class teenagers and hardened prostitutes. Likewise, little effort was made to nuance the intersections between class and race. As we shall see, such generalizations also contributed to the skewed health data on which medical authors based their conclusions about disease prevalence and transmission patterns.

Writings about Black sexual health drew on, and reinforced, long-standing assumptions about the relationship between migration and disease without reflecting on the structural inequalities and institutional racism that undermined health outcomes. As the surviving sources reveal, a clear (albeit implicit) hierarchy of sexual health priorities was being established. At the top were white men's sexual health needs. Just below were those of white women, not-so-subtly stratified by class-based notions of respectability. And at the bottom were New Commonwealth migrants, whose sexual health needed to be addressed not simply to ensure their own wellbeing, but to protect the health of white communities.

Piecing together available archives, this article investigates how such hierarchies, operating discursively and clinically, affected the sexual health experiences of Black men and helped to shape anti-immigrant discourse. It begins with the antagonistic environment in which New Commonwealth migrants found themselves in the 1950s and 1960s, and moves on to explore how, in efforts to capitalize on this antagonism, immigration opponents weaponized racial stereotypes and the rhetoric of white vulnerability, grafting these on to the specific

challenges of sexual healthcare. It demonstrates how available health data was deployed selectively to construct specific narratives around migration and VD. And, because the rhetoric of danger and irresponsibility continues to be deployed against minoritized communities in health crises, the article also reflects on how better understandings of historical inequalities might help us to address similar challenges today.

A HOSTILE ENVIRONMENT

The British Nationality Act 1948 conferred citizenship on Commonwealth subjects, granting them the right to settle in Britain. There are no exact figures for the numbers of West Indian migrants who made use of the Act, though an upper estimate of 300,000 by the beginning of 1964 was suggested in the *International Migration Review* in 1967.²⁰ Politicians, pressure groups, journalists, health authorities and the public all began to speculate that a range of social problems and health challenges were a direct consequence of unchecked immigration. For example, during a talk in 1970 to the South Kensington Young Conservatives on 'the effects on the community of the influx of immigrants', Joy Page, the Secretary of the Immigration Control Association, claimed that white Britons had been 'brainwashed over the past twenty years into accepting unquestioningly the mass-media and Government-fed lies and concealment as to the numbers and effect of immigration'.²¹

But rather than covertly assisting migrants as Page imagined, successive governments throughout the 1950s and 1960s, aided by health authorities, had in fact been working to engender opposition to migrants and unrestricted immigration. The tactics employed were varied, including the setting up of studies and official enquiries.²² Eager to avoid accusations of outright racism, politicians, civil servants and health authorities sought expedient non-racial reasons for implementing race-based controls.²³ As we shall see, VD became one of those reasons. Among the most coordinated of these efforts was the confidential report 'Social and Economic Problems Arising from the Growing Influx into the United Kingdom of Coloured Workers from other Commonwealth Countries'. Compiled by the Ministry of Health, it focused on tuberculosis and VD, the assumption being that such problems would be easily uncovered.²⁴ Even before the Ministry of Health began collecting data in 1963 on the 'importation' of VD, the medical and popular press were provocatively speculating on 'the extent, if any, to which West Indians bring venereal disease to Great Britain and possibly spread it within the country'.²⁵ But despite growing efforts to link migrants with a resurgence in VD, the Ministry of Health could find no firm grounds for recommending controls. Indeed, the report concluded that, far from introducing infection, migrants more often contracted syphilis or gonorrhoea *after* arriving in Britain.²⁶

Immigration opponents also capitalized on rising rates of VD contracted by migrants *after* arriving in Britain, claiming this as another reason to impose controls.²⁷ Writing in 1965, Neville Rosedale, consultant venereologist at the West Middlesex Hospital, argued that recently arrived migrants became infected because they were 'not of high intelligence and bring the social and sexual

customs of their native lands with them'. ²⁸ The following year, venereologists Richard Willcox, F.J.G. Jefferiss and E.M. Naughten insisted that migrants' home background and basic philosophy tend to encourage promiscuity and therefore high venereal disease rates even at home, and their behavioural characteristics are maintained after arrival in the United Kingdom.' ²⁹ These types of racialized assessments were used to cast migrants as burdens on an already-struggling NHS and as visceral threats to the individual and national body.

Medicalized racism formed an important part of the wider context from which the 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act emerged, imposing a range of new entry restrictions. The 1965 Race Relations Act went some way towards prohibiting racial discrimination, while also outlawing the distribution of material that might provoke racial hatred or discrimination. Yet historians have rightly observed that it was 'a narrow and weakly enforced attempt to ban racism'. The Act did not, for example, curtail the thinly veiled anti-immigrant agenda pursued in the medical and popular press.

IMAGINED VULNERABILITIES

Numerous historians have demonstrated how hostility to migrants was rationalized by recourse to a series of racial stereotypes emphasising contagion, degeneracy, sexuality and social disorder. 31 These stereotypes had a long colonial history; imagined 'black perils' were the product of wider anxieties about the maintenance of colonial identity and power.³² In debates over postwar migration, especially following the 1958 Notting Hill race riots, the rhetoric of empire that had been used for so long in white settler colonies converged in Britain with that deployed by immigration opponents. It was exacerbated by a shift away from heroic imperial masculinity towards a domestic, inward-looking national identity.³³ As Chris Waters notes, this shift gave rise to a new national character that was read as feminine and under threat from the 'predatory' sexuality of former imperial subjects. 34 White settlers and British nationalists both presented themselves as vulnerable. To quote Camilla Schofield, this rhetorical 'rear-guard protection of white privilege' produced 'a myth of Britain permanently under siege' - a myth deliberately cultivated by conservatives, most notoriously Enoch Powell. 35

There was also a long history of associating high rates of VD with colonial outposts. This may have resulted in part from epidemiological links being drawn between syphilis and the tropical disease yaws. Or it may have resulted from medical assumptions that 'tropical forms' of VD 'were nastier and more potent'. But more pervasive were narratives of hypersexual Black masculinity – narratives that were shaping medical responses to VD well into the postwar period. Writing in the *BJVD* in 1962, Manchester's regional venereological adviser, Sydney Laird, insisted that transmission rates were high because Black men had failed to assimilate into 'the less active sexual pattern of their new country'. Laird was not alone in his views. In a 1966 article on the links between immigration and VD, Willcox, consultant venereologist to St Mary's Hospital,

London, and then President of the Medical Society for the Study of Venereal Diseases, concluded that 'the reasons why immigrants are prone to contact [sic] venereal disease are manifold. Some ... come from areas where promiscuity is commonplace ... and such persons merely continue their accustomed way of life.'⁴¹ The frequency with which doctors returned to this topic suggests a persistent, racialized focus on the sexual habits of Black men. And these views were mirrored in the popular press, such as the insistence in *The Birmingham Post* that

West Indian modes of life and morals were very different from those of this country and there was little chance of breaking some immigrants of the habit of promiscuity. One of the great problems is presented by the increasing number of English girls who are bearing children by coloured men.⁴²

Most postwar efforts to limit immigration were based, at least superficially, on claims of *cultural* difference. But racial stereotypes of Black sexuality nonetheless remained heavily infused with the eugenic rhetoric of 'degeneration' and 'genetic quality'. 43 Certainly, not everyone who used the language of eugenics would have self-identified as a eugenicist. As Lucy Bland and Lesley Hall have noted, membership of Britain's Eugenics Society never exceeded 800, 'yet it would be wrong to reduce the eugenics movement to the Society alone, for its influence stretched beyond organisational confines'. 44 Eugenic theories of racial difference remained pervasive in postwar Britain. We see this, for example, in the writings of C.S. Nicol, head of the VD Department at St Thomas's and St Bartholomew's Hospitals, London. For him, the 'degeneration' triggered by immigration was not only physical but moral - migrants would undermine national fitness not only though miscegenation and the spread of VD, but also through moral decline.⁴⁵ And such ideas were also recycled beyond medical circles to assuage and, in some cases, play on wider postwar insecurities. For example, in her talk to Kensington's Young Conservatives, Page went on to describe immigration as 'national suicide', seemingly drawing on eugenic theories of 'race suicide'. 46 Her language was deliberate, chosen to suggest that a metaphorical and literal incursion into white spaces would be degenerative.

These ideas of racial difference also shaped several clinical studies in the 1950s and 1960s, such as Willcox's 1958 survey of responses to phenoxymethyl penicillin in white and Black patients, in which he suggested without reliable evidence that a patient's race made them more or less responsive to new therapies: 'suspected failures [in treatment] occurred nearly three times more frequently in coloured persons.'⁴⁷ It is important to note that his conclusions were based on a dubiously small sample of thirty-three white men and fifty-two Black men. ⁴⁸ Given the growing evidence that migrants were becoming infected *after* arriving in Britain, he could not persuasively argue that more virulent strains were being brought to Britain by Black men. Instead, he focused on the idea that their sexuality was accelerating the emergence of antibiotic resistance. Citing himself the following year, Willcox insisted that

the view has been advanced that the lessened sensitivity of the gonococcus is being developed more quickly in this ethnic minority (and their mainly prostitute consorts) by the oft repeated exposure of the gonococcus to the low levels of penicillin carried by this group ... as a result of their repeated treatments for the disease. ⁴⁹

He went on to conjecture that 'the gonococcus is becoming relatively more resistant in West Indians ... than in white persons' and that 'a basic biological difference between West Indian ... patients and white patients as regards the absorption, utilization and excretion of penicillin might explain the differences in the results in the two groups.'⁵⁰ Like so many other studies in this period, Willcox's article gave little consideration to the complex social factors affecting a person's access to treatment. Similarly little attention was paid to the socioeconomic pressures that contributed to higher infection rates in the first place, or to the possibility that discrimination in clinics resulted in greater rates of default among migrants, who may have later returned to continue their treatment. The limit of his reflections on 'social factors' was to observe that 'the greater number of suspected relapses in non-white patients is largely due to reinfections following a return to the same or to a similar sexual environment before the female consorts have been secured for treatment'.⁵¹

In 1964, the British Cooperative Clinical Group (BCCG; established in 1951 to collect data on VD in Britain), similarly argued that rising gonorrhoeal infections among Black men were likely the result of 'more frequent promiscuity' and that 'the treatment of repeated infections ... with antibiotics' may have been undermining the effectiveness of treatment. ⁵² Doctors were not only arguing that Black patients were less responsive to penicillin, thereby posing a biomedical threat. They were also implying that Black patients' supposed immorality, manifesting through frequent promiscuity, constituted a potential epidemiological disaster by contributing disproportionately to the emergence of antibiotic resistance.

This in turn reinforced fears about supposed white vulnerabilities while also seemingly lending credence to the belief that migrants were catalysing the spread of infection. Blaming foreigners for the spread of VD had taken various forms for centuries. But from the Second World War onwards, infection spikes were attributed to 'the floating population of unattached males normally to be found in London, from the Allied Forces of wartime to the most recent West Indian immigrants. But what such claims overlooked was the erosion of sexual health services. The rapid decline in infection rates during the immediate postwar period prompted some local authorities either to direct resources away from their VD clinics or to close them entirely. Then as now, sexual health was seriously underfunded. One of the biggest factors undermining sexual health among migrants was (and remains) the unavailability or inaccessibility of culturally sensitive care in the destination country. The underfunding and inaccessibility of VD clinics as well as a lack of clear sexual health messaging, as much as demographic shifts or changing patterns in sexual behaviour, contributed to the

rising infection rates about which health authorities were so concerned in the late 1950s and 1960s.

Those who blamed migrants for rising infection rates also tried to disassociate themselves from racism by emphasizing that migrant men, 'removed from the home influences which tended to limit promiscuity, [were] more prone to contract venereal infections than men of the same age group in the home population.'58 Yet these same voices, who focused so intently on the role of migrants in spreading VD, were comparatively quiet on the dangers posed by vast numbers of white British men abroad in the Overseas Civil Service and armed forces.⁵⁹ As Willcox reported in 1966, just over twenty per cent of primary and secondary syphilis cases among these men were 'imported'. 60 Also 'removed from the influences of home', they were heavily implicated in the spread of VD. Yet disease prevalence among this demographic remained of secondary interest. It was easy and more politically expedient to focus on vulnerable groups such as migrants and working-class women, and to insist, as the Daily Mirror disingenuously did in 1965, that 'prostitutes dealt almost exclusively with one race [so] the risk of white men being infected could largely be ruled out'.⁶¹ In making such claims, the Daily Mirror was trying to absolve and distance white men from VD transmission.

Attempts to deny responsibility were also symptomatic of a much larger problem in public health messaging. Ernest Prebble, Director of the VD Department at the Liverpool Royal Infirmary, lamented in 1962 that concerted wartime efforts to consolidate public sexual health knowledge had fallen by the wayside and that 'even today many people still believe that venereal diseases do not attack so-called "nice" people'. ⁶² As we shall see, in the minds of many white Britons, migrant men were not 'nice' people.

CONSTRUCTED VILLAINY, CONTESTED VICTIMHOOD

Although it was well understood by the postwar period that gonorrhoea could cause infertility and impotence, rising infection rates among Black men were nonetheless interpreted as evidence of their heightened virility and, by extension, the emasculation of white men.⁶³ Tropes of white vulnerability, or what one correspondent to the *Cheshire Observer* described as 'sexual jealousy', had become so pervasive that they were even being deployed sarcastically by the same voices that derided Black sexuality as threatening and degenerate.⁶⁴ More than any other migrant group, Black men were accused not only of yielding to base sexual instincts but also of enacting what the satirist and freelance journalist Colin MacInnes termed 'racial revenge' for past imperial violence and injustice.⁶⁵ Such flippant suggestions that Black men might be corrupting white women by encouraging them into extra-marital liaisons and prostitution were drawing on and feeding well-established racist tropes.

Historically and historiographically, discussion of these anxieties has tended to focus on miscegenation. ⁶⁶ But just as disturbing to some was the idea that interracial sexual encounters might also be the catalyst for the spread of VD into white communities. For example, Jefferiss, consultant venereologist to St Mary's

Hospital, London, envisaged scenarios where migrants 'spread it around among a certain small group of promiscuous local women, who also have indiscriminate sexual relations with men of other races'. 67 Various newspapers also drew explicit, spurious links between immigration, miscegenation and disease transmission by using discussion of VD to make racially motivated claims about mixed-race relationships and the promiscuity of Black men. For conservatives, it marked what Webster describes as 'the reversal of the manly and powerful authoritarian version of empire through the evocation of a powerless white woman under siege'. 68 But in a 1963 BJVD article linking VD and declining moral standards, Nicol conceded that 'there was no evidence that the increases in the proportion of infected immigrant males and teenage females were directly connected.'69 Indeed, rising rates of infection among teenagers was, as a number of medical authors acknowledged, 'a world-wide phenomenon', including in countries without significant inward migration. 70 Beyond patchy contact tracing, there was no epidemiological data linking these groups. But even where there was no proven correlation, authors rarely missed an opportunity to speculate.

Surveying rates of gonorrhoea in Manchester, Laird pointedly remarked that 'it would be of interest to ascertain the country of origin of the male partners of the female teenagers with gonorrhoea.'⁷¹ He and Nicol both criticised the 'increased promiscuity' of white teenagers and the birth of 'maladjusted' mixed-race children.⁷² Like a number of their contemporaries, both men produced selective comparisons of available data to argue that these children were a marker of dysfunctional homelife and social instability, which they in turn presented as contributing factors for higher rates of VD transmission.⁷³

Miscegenation was becoming shorthand for patterns of VD transmission. In 1963 *The Birmingham Post* told its readers that 'the problem is highlighted by two features of the statistics of the disease – the incidence of infection among coloured people and the number of teenage girls who are being referred for treatment.'⁷⁴ But at no point did the *Post* (or any other newspapers, for that matter) demonstrate how these statistics were linked. In the absence of clear epidemiological evidence, reporters and health workers fell back on insinuations and assumptions. As we saw, Laird deemed it 'interesting' that those clinics in Manchester returning the highest infection rates among migrant men were the same clinics with the highest rates among teenage girls. Yet he stopped short of reflecting on the larger social problems, such as poverty, that might have explained high infection rates in both groups.

By the 1960s, the idea that migrants were importing VD and infecting white women had become so widespread that any suggestions to the contrary were met with derision. There was, for example, outrage over Sara Robson's reporting in the *Daily Mirror* on 'homesick' immigrants who, 'free from disease when they arrive in this country ... fall prey to it because the only people who offer them affection are the promiscuous young or prostitutes.' One outraged letter writer demanded to know whether Robson was 'honestly under the impression that most immigrants catch the disease when they arrive in this country'. It was inconceivable to this reader that Black men might contract VD from white

women. And such disbelief was shared by health workers. Writing in the *BMJ* in 1961, the venereologist Leslie Watt insisted without citing specific data that 'in white female adolescents a significant proportion of infection occurs *after* association with coloured males, all of older age-groups than the girls themselves'. ⁷⁷

Yet constructions of Black men preying on vulnerable, infantilized young women sat awkwardly with lingering Victorian notions that VD was a product of unchecked female sexuality. The distinctions between innocent victim and promiscuous villain were becoming increasingly fluid, resulting in medical authors presenting Black men and white working-class women as equally culpable in each other's moral and physical degradation. Pefferiss claimed in 1962 that 'it is well known that there are some immigrants who are vicious as well as promiscuous and live on the immoral earnings of low-grade [white] prostitutes. This 1967 account of contact tracing by a VD social worker is another example of the derogatory way that some medical authors talked about interracial sexual encounters:

A British West Indian ... did not know his contact's name, but he found out her address and that she was living at the top of the house with 'a tall British West Indian', who was a ponce and brought in the clients. The girl was making £100 per week which the ponce spent mainly on gambling. 81

When it came to interpretations of VD transmission, the Black male body and the white working-class female body had become interchangeable as the principal source of metaphorical and literal contagion. These constructions underpinned clinical studies that, through demographic surveys of patients attending metropolitan VD clinics, focused on VD as a problem that intersected class and race. 82 In his study of the sexual habits of migrant men attending the VD clinic at St Thomas' Hospital, Nicol found that '296 coloured men had 380 different contacts' and was keen to emphasize that 166 were white women, categorizing these contacts according to their relationship to his Black patients.⁸³ Similarly, in 1967, two social workers from the VD clinics at the London and St Thomas' Hospitals fixated on the breakdown of gonorrhoea patients according to race: 'In the first nine months of 1965, there were 796 male patients who attended with gonorrhoea. Of these 295 were coloured, and 115 of their contacts who attended were white girls, 73 under 25 years of age.'84 This preoccupation with race and interracial relationships was more than just a concern for public health. It was motivated by the belief that Black men and white working-class women were not only vectors of VD, but fundamentally sexually irresponsible.⁸⁵

These attempts to link infection rates among migrants and white women were based primarily on patchy contact tracing. The VD social workers responsible for contact tracing criticized their Black patients as inherently unreliable. Ref. Yet, as recent migrants, these men also lacked the social and familial networks on which contact tracing depended. The same lack of social capital often hindered access to VD services, further reinforcing assumptions that they constituted a biomedical threat. This criticism also embodied the

popular belief that Black men were the main clients of prostitutes, who were also believed to be difficult to trace. Together, they received sustained condemnation, not only for subverting traditional sexual boundaries but also for supposedly undermining efforts to trace and prevent infections.⁸⁷

FUDGING THE NUMBERS

Efforts to link infections among Black men and white women were matched by a preoccupation with relative infection rates among those men and the deliberate exclusion of non-white patients from studies of the 'social factors' affecting sexual health outcomes and experiences. Throughout the 1950s and 1960s, studies attempted to correlate increased disease transmission and the arrival of Black men from the West Indies.⁸⁸ Black Caribbean men presented with the highest relative gonorrhoeal infection rates for the size of their estimated population in Britain. But absolute infection numbers were highest among white men throughout the 1950s and 1960s. This did not, however, deter health authorities from focusing heavily on infections among Black men and their white 'consorts'. In their analyses of available data medical authors often gave the impression – unintentionally or not – that Black Caribbean men had the highest absolute infection numbers rather than highest relative infection rates. Such studies emphasized correlations between West Indian immigration and rising infection rates, but stopped short of reflecting on the socioeconomic factors that contributed to the high relative infection rates among West Indian men.⁸⁹ As in other official studies and reports from the postwar decades, ethnicity as a contributing factor to health inequalities was mostly absent.⁹⁰

Studies that focused on the socioeconomic factors affecting disease prevalence often explicitly excluded Black migrants. The authors of such studies claimed that migrants' cultural backgrounds and attitudes to sex were too different for inclusion among, or even comparisons with, white patients. As we have seen, they also insisted that migrants lacked the ability to provide 'clear and intelligible' accounts of their sexual contacts.⁹¹ Consequently, opportunities were lost for understanding social and structural determinants that may have exacerbated sexual health disparities between migrant and white communities. Little effort was made to understand how racial inequalities increased the risks of acquiring VD, limited the availability of care or undermined long-term health outcomes. Then as now, minoritized communities tended to be socially and economically disadvantaged, experiencing poorer health outcomes as a result. Recent studies have begun mapping the far-reaching, long-term health impacts of racial discrimination. Reduced quality of, or access to, healthcare, as well as psychological stress and diminished trust in health services have all been found to affect minoritized communities.⁹² Available historical data suggests that the same was true for New Commonwealth migrants in the postwar period.

West Indians were explicitly excluded from the types of socioeconomic surveys that might have otherwise highlighted why relative infection rates were so high and, by extension, identified ways to improve sexual health outcomes. Nicol, along with an almoner, a statistician and a male supervisor from St

Thomas's Hospital, conducted a survey in 1960 of the 'social status and sex habits' of migrants attending their VD clinic. But their definition of 'social status' was narrow, focusing exclusively on country of origin, marital status, numbers of children and sex contacts. Similiarly, Jefferiss's acknowledgment that 'immigrants live under bad and crowded housing conditions' was the extent of his attention to the social inequalities affecting migrant health. The closest we get to a discussion of the adverse cultural or socioeconomic conditions that undermined migrants' sexual health is in Sheila Patterson's 1969 study *Immigration and Race Relations*. Patterson argued that migrants' health was undermined by the social dislocation of immigration, poorer housing and working conditions and greater stresses resulting from reduced social capital. Tackling disease prevalence within these communities therefore required 'measures to ... provide better social circumstances and readily available facilities for diagnosis and treatment' while also establishing 'good after-care' – the same measures for which service users and activists are still campaigning.

The reasons given for migrants' exclusion from these studies were variations on the claim that racial differences were insurmountable, leading to unworkable clinical investigations. In a 1965 study R.K.T. Stubbs, social worker to the VD Department at St Thomas' Hospital, excluded migrants 'because they were considered to have a different cultural background'. 96 Likewise, when examining VD transmission within marriage, J.R. Seale of St Thomas' Hospital deliberately excluded 'all coloured patients ... because their cultural background was different from that of the white patients.'97 Seale's study aimed to 'obtain a profile of the married couples who attended a venereal disease clinic' and to 'assess the disturbance of marriage and emotional reaction ... caused by infection'. 98 He excluded migrants because he believed that their culture (coded, we assume, for him into their skin colour) produced a different emotional reality. His exclusion of Black men was grounded in the belief that they (and any white women married to them) had less developed emotional sensibilities than his white patients in monoethnic marriages. This belief was widely held and reiterated repeatedly in the claims that Black men and their white 'consorts' were sexually feckless, lacking the emotional maturity for stable relationships. The deliberate omission of Black experiences not only skewed epidemiological data. It also helped to establish and reinforce the biomedical otherness and marginality of migrant communities. As bioethicists and historians have observed, for Black men and women, becoming patients meant also becoming subjects of unethical experimentation. 99 But as we have seen here, the deliberate exclusion of Black patients from health studies also perpetuates inequalities, undermining health experiences and outcomes.

Alongside such omissions, health workers cherry-picked data to support conclusions about a migrant VD 'problem'. On some occasions, they made a point of focusing on VD clinics in urban areas with growing West Indian communities and extrapolated this to assume race-based infection spikes in other cities. On other occasions, they focused on statistical outliers from clinics with large West Indian patient bases. The following from the BCCG's 1960

country-of-origin study is a case in point: 'In Huddersfield in 1958, for example, no less than 77.3 per cent of the patients were West Indians, while a proportion over 45 per cent was exceeded in Birmingham, Ipswich, and three London clinics.' ¹⁰¹ It should be noted, however, that these were the only clinics in 1958 where absolute infection numbers were higher among West Indian men than among white men. The Huddersfield returns may have been 77.3 per cent, but the total percentage of West Indian cases in Yorkshire was no greater than 35 per cent. In 1958, West Indian men constituted only 24 per cent of the 15,387 gonorrhoea cases treated in England and Wales. ¹⁰² In Scotland, only 0.13 per cent of men with gonorrhoea were West Indian. ¹⁰³

Certainly, relative gonorrhoeal infection rates were considerably higher among West Indian men than the wider British population. But in extracting and highlighting as it did the Huddersfield returns from Yorkshire's sexual health data, the BCCG – unintentionally or not – was treating outlying data points as representative. And as we have already seen, high relative infection rates rarely prompted nuanced considerations about the socioeconomic factors that contributed to those high rates. The highest absolute infection numbers were found consistently among white patients – a fact that remained of secondary interest in the analysis of sexual health data. Indeed, the BCCG's 1965 study of gonorrhoea found that 52.8 per cent of male patients in England and Wales were born in Britain (the implicit assumption being that these British-born patients were white). Of female patients with gonorrhoea, 82.8 per cent were born in Britain. Syphilis infections had never been high among West Indian migrants and, from 1963, the BCCG's studies found that cases of gonorrhoea were also falling.

Yet health authorities and the popular press remained focused on those cities or clinics retuning the highest relative gonorrhoeal infection rates among West Indians, thereby constructing a narrative about a growing Black sexual health threat. Willcox's studies are a good example. 106 For his statistics on infections among Black men to be meaningful, they would need to be compared to relative infection rates among white men in the same age and socioeconomic groups. Yet as Laird noted, 'a larger proportion of males born in the UK were in the armed services during their late teens and early twenties and venereal infections contracted by such men did not appear in the statistics of civilian clinics.¹⁰⁷ Extending Willcox's principle that 'the home influences ... tended to limit promiscuity', these men would have been at a higher risk of contracting VD. ¹⁰⁸ Neither did the ending of National Service in the early 1960s help to facilitate comparisons in sexual health data. Patients from the middle and upper classes were also less likely to attend VD clinics and therefore less likely to appear in the returns. Historically, the VD Service - Britain's first universal health service free at the point of use - had been used largely by the working and lower middle classes. 109 Although data does not survive for changing patterns in sexual health-seeking behaviours before and after 1948, it is possible that the establishment of the NHS resulted in even more VD sufferers choosing the privacy of a GP clinic. As Jefferiss put it in 1962, 'more patients ... are being treated by private practitioners and are therefore left out of the national statistics gathered from the clinics.' ¹¹⁰ If wealthier patients were making greater use of private clinics, then their apparent infection rates would be depressed and the relative infection rates of working-class and New Commonwealth patients would be inflated. Yet studies like those by Willcox rarely accounted for this. ¹¹¹ Although Willcox was correct in his insistence that rates of infection were *proportionally* higher among Black men, the extent of this could not be accurately judged without the full set of returns for white men. ¹¹² At all stages, comparisons in the health data were not being properly controlled. Knowing that there were large gaps in the data – that an indeterminate (but nonetheless significant) number of infections were not being counted – it was disingenuous to insist that Black men posed the most significant sexual health threat in postwar Britain.

High rates of gonorrhoea among West Indian migrants were, as Bivins puts it, 'an evanescent problem'. Their high relative gonorrhoeal infection rates began tapering off by the end of the 1960s. Yet this drop did not stop immigration opponents selectively using epidemiological data to push for immigration restrictions. Most medical authors stopped short of explicitly recommending greater controls, though several, including Nicol and Willcox, applauded the passing of the 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act. For example, citing 'unpublished data', Willcox wrote that, 'since the passing of the Immigration Act, there has been a significant decline' in cases. Such conclusions were also a staple of the popular press, like *The Birmingham Post's* insistence that 'the Commonwealth Immigration Act might halt the increasing incidence through it was doubtful if the low level of the middle 1950s would ever again be attained. But as in other countries, these lower levels of infection had more to do with the introduction of new treatments than the absence of migrants.

CONCLUSIONS

Persistent efforts to identify race-based explanations for disease prevalence repeatedly stopped short of reflecting on the cultural or socioeconomic factors that were undermining Black sexual health. The only variable that medical authors considered was race, conflating it with socioeconomic status and ignoring age, class and income. Moreover, they looked only at VD clinics, ignoring the fact that many white patients were probably receiving care from GPs. High infection rates among Black men fed racialized tropes of recklessness and promiscuity as well as fears of a looming sexual health crisis in which Black bodies and Black sexuality constituted a palpable social and epidemiological threat to a fragile, feminized nation.

Many of the historical prejudices, health inequalities and accessibility problems outlined in this article continue to undermine migrant and minoritized health experiences and outcomes. And these problems are not unique to the field of sexual health, appearing in discussions about a variety of diseases, most recently Covid. But rather than addressing the causes of these inequalities, conservative voices are again falling back on a racialized rhetoric of blame and vilification. Barriers to testing and treatment today are very similar to those faced

by Black and migrant patients in the postwar decades: fear of legal repercussions; shame, stigma and discrimination; and a lack of culturally competent services. 118 A commonly proposed remedy is an ethnicity-blind approach. But this risks perpetuating inequalities by overlooking, for example, the impact of racism on health experiences and outcomes. Instead, the planning, delivery and evaluation of sexual health services should be community-led. Researchers, policymakers and health providers need to work with migrant and minoritized communities to deliver services that, crucially, are designed and staffed by health workers from those communities. 119 When it comes to sexual health, one size does not fit all. To understand how diverse social, cultural and economic factors have affected, and continue to affect, health experiences and outcomes among Black Britons, we need to find ways to look past aggregated data and mediated case notes. As historians, we need to find new ways of writing about these important health histories, such as through the collecting of oral histories, that prioritize the communities whose unique and complex experiences have been sidelined in the written archives.

Dr Anne Hanley is a Senior Research Fellow and UKRI Future Leaders Fellow in the Institute of Applied Health Research at the University of Birmingham. She and her research team are mapping Britain's sexual health histories from the First World War to the AIDS crisis, exploring the complex personal, social, cultural and political factors that shaped people's health experiences and outcomes. This work is underpinned by her expertise in sexual health and her belief that history and the humanities are crucial in overcoming health challenges today.

NOTES AND REFERENCES

In writing this article, my conversations with Dora Willcock and Vivian Miranda were invaluable sources of inspiration and motivation. Through supervising their projects on this important topic, I have learnt so much. I would also like to thank Caroline Rusterholz, Lloyd Davies and the anonymous reviewers for their comments. Finally, thank you to SWIFT (Supporting Women with HIV Information Network), Rageshri Dhairyawan (Consultant in Sexual Health and HIV Medicine at Barts Health NHS Trust) and the Sexual and Reproductive Health Research Network at the University of Birmingham for helping me to work through the implications of this research for healthcare and health inequalities today. This work was supported by a UKRI Future Leaders Fellowship (MR/V022806/1).

- 1 Rowena Mason, 'Nigel Farage's HIV claim criticised by leaders' debate rivals', *The Guardian*, 3 April 2015. www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/apr/03/nigel-farage-hiv-claim-criticised [accessed May 2020].
- 2 Zosia Kmietowicz, 'UKIP Wrong About HIV Data and Health Tourism, Say Campaigners', *British Medical Journal (BMJ)*, 13 April 2015, doi:10.1136/bmj.h1943; Nicholas Watt, 'Keep HIV-positive migrants out of Britain, says UKIP's Nigel Farage', *The Guardian*, 10 October 2014. www. theguardian.com/politics/2014/oct/10/nigel-farage-keep-hiv-positive-migrants-out-britain [accessed May 2020].
- 3 Keith Perry, 'Nigel Farage: Ban migrants with HIV from entering Britain', *The Telegraph*, 10 October 2014, www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/11153107/Nigel-Farage-Ban-migrants-with-HIV-from-entering-Britain.html [accessed September 2020]. Emphasis added.
- 4 House of Commons, Health and Social Care Committee, 'Sexual Health Report', 2019; Des Fitzgerald et al., 'Brexit as Heredity Redux: Imperialism, biomedicine and the NHS in Britain', *The Sociological Review* 68:6, 2020, pp. 1–18.

- 5 See for example David Olusoga, Black and British: A Forgotten History, London, 2016.
- 6 See for example Camilla Schofield, *Enoch Powell and the Making of Postcolonial Britain*, Cambridge University Press 2013; Bill Schwarz, "The Only White Man in There": The Re-Racialisation of England, 1956–68', *Race & Class* 38:1, 1995, pp. 65–78; Chris Waters, "Dark Strangers" in Our Midst: Discourses of Race and Nation in Britain, 1947–1963', *Twentieth-Century British Studies* 36:2, 1997, pp. 207–38, 208.
- 7 Wendy Webster, Englishness and Empire, 1939–1965, Oxford, 2005, p. 149; Wendy Webster, 'The Empire Comes Home: Commonwealth Migration to Britain', in Britain's Experience of Empire in the Twentieth Century, ed. Andrew Thompson, Oxford, 2012, p. 129; Jordanna Bailkin, Afterlife of Empire, Berkeley and Los Angeles, 2012, pp. 23–54.
- 8 Roberta Bivins, Contagious Communities: Medicine, Migration and the NHS in Postwar Britain, Oxford, 2015, pp. 24, 193.
- 9 Mary Spongberg, Feminizing Venereal Disease: The Body of the Prostitute in Nineteenth-Century Medical Discourse, London, 1997.
- 10 Bivins, *Contagious Communities*, pp. 24, 193. Although anti-Black and anti-immigrant rhetoric around sexual health accelerated in the postwar decades, Saima Nasar rightly notes that efforts to link VD to Black men in Britain have a much longer history. See Samia Nasar, 'Patrolling Race and the UK's Medical Borders', *The Lancet*, 8 May 2021, doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00996-X.
- 11 R.R. Willcox, 'Immigration and Venereal Disease in Great Britain', *British Journal of Venereal Diseases (BJVD)* 42:4, 1966, pp. 225–37, 233.
- 12 Elizabeth Buettner, "'Would You Let Your Daughter Marry A Negro?" Race and Sex in 1950s Britain', in *Gender, Labour, War and Empire: Essays on Modern Britain*, ed. Philippa Levine and Susan R. Grayzel, London, 2009, p. 220.
- 13 See, for example, Roberta Bivins, 'Immigration, Ethnicity and "Public" Health Policy in Postcolonial Britain', in *Migration, Health and Ethnicity in the Modern World*, ed. Catherine Cox and Hilary Marland, London, 2013, pp. 126–50; Christopher Kyriakides and Satnam Virdee, 'Migrant Labour, Racism and the British National Health Service', *Ethnicity & Health* 8:4, 2003, pp. 283–305; John Welshman, 'From the Cycle of Deprivation to Troubled Families: Ethnicity and the Underclass Concept', in *Migration, Health and Ethnicity*, ed. Cox and Harland, pp. 174–94; John Welshman, 'Importation, deprivation, and susceptibility: Tuberculosis Narratives in Postwar Britain', in *Tuberculosis Then and Now: Perspectives on the History of an Infectious Disease*, ed. Florin Condrau and Michael Worboys, Montreal, 2010, pp. 123–47.
- 14 The Permissive Society and its Enemies: Sixties British Culture, ed. Marcus Collins, London, 2007; Frank Mort, Capital Affairs: London and the Making of the Permissive Society, New Haven, 2010; Claire Langhammer, The English in Love: The Intimate Story of an Emotional Revolution, Oxford, 2013; Mark Donnelly, Sixties Britain: Culture, Society and Politics, Abingdon, 2014.
- 15 As the British Association for Sexual Health and HIV and the Terrence Higgins Trust recently noted, 'despite the collection of detailed ethnicity breakdowns at sexual health clinics, this is aggregated up to an often-meaningless level in the Public Health England national data.' 'BAME' (Black, Asian and minority ethnic) is still widely used in the UK as a descriptive category. But it is problematic and even harmful because it homogenizes a range of complex experiences (like faith, culture, class, gender, sexuality and socioeconomic status) that affect an individual's health experiences and outcomes. See BASHH and THT, 'The State of the Nation: Sexually Transmitted Infections in England', February 2020, p. 20. www.tht.org.uk/sites/default/files/2020-02/State% 20of%20The%20nation%20Report.pdf [accessed September 2020]; Zamila Bunglawala, 'Please, don't call me BAME or BME!', Civil Service Blog, 8 July 2019. https://civilservice.blog.gov.uk/2019/07/08/please-dont-call-me-bame-or-bme [accessed September 2020]; 'Writing about ethnicity', GOV.UK, December 2021. www.ethnicity-facts-figures.service.gov.uk/style-guide/writing-about-ethnicity [accessed May 2022].
- 16 The term 'racecraft' was defined by Karen E. Fields and Barbara J. Fields to describe the illusion of race produced through the practice of racism. See Karen E. Fields and Barbara J. Fields, *Racecraft: The Soul of Inequality in American*, 2nd edition, London, 2022.
- 17 Kennetta Hammond Perry, 'Black Pasts, White Nationalist Racecraft and the Political Work of History', in *Global White Nationalism: From Apartheid to Trump*, ed. Daniel Geary, Camilla Schofield and Jennifer Sutton, Manchester, 2020, pp. 34–35. See also Tim Livsey, 'Open Secrets: the British "Migrated Archives", Colonial History, and Postcolonial History', *History Workshop Journal* 93, Spring 2022, pp. 95–116.

- 18 For more on the press's perpetuation of migrant stereotypes, see Roberta Bivins, 'Picturing Race in the British National Health Service, 1948–1988', *Twentieth Century British History* 28:1, 2017, pp. 83–109.
- 19 Buettner, 'Would You Let Your Daughter Marry A Negro?', p. 225; Marcus Collins, 'Pride and Prejudice: West Indian Men in Mid-Twentieth-Century Britain', *Journal of British Studies* 40:3, 2001, pp. 391–418, 406.
- 20 G. C. K. Peach, 'West Indian Migration to Britain', *The International Migration Review* 1:2, 1967, pp. 34–45.
 - 21 Anon., 'A Short Cut to Suicide', Post Mercury, 10 April 1970, p. 6.
- 22 Kathleen Paul, Whitewashing Britain: Race and Citizenship in the Postwar Era, Ithaca, NY, 1997, pp. 111–69; Bob Carter, Clive Harris and Shirley Joshi, 'The 1951–55 Conservative Government and the Racialisation of Black Migration', Immigrants and Minorities: Historical Studies in Ethnicity, Migration and Diaspora 6:3, 1987, pp. 335–47; Webster, Englishness and Empire, p. 149.
- 23 For more on these efforts to discriminate against migrants while maintaining the appearance of racial tolerance, see Bivins, *Contagious Communities*, pp. 62, 168; Kennetta Hammond Perry, *London is the Place for Me: Black Britons, Citizenship and the Politics of Race*, Oxford, 2016, pp. 156–86.
- 24 The National Archives (Kew), Immigration: Working Party to Report on Social and Economic Problems arising from the growing influx into the United Kingdom of Coloured Workers from other Commonwealth Countries (1955–58), AST 7/1525. For more on the report and the wider political context in which it was compiled, see Bivins, *Contagious Communities*, p. 56.
- 25 R. Rimmer, 'Letters to the Editor: Immigration', *Cheshire Observer* (23 December 1961), 1; Schwarz, 'The Only White Man in There', p. 75; J. St Elmo Hall, 'West Indians in Great Britain', *BJVD* 33:3, 1957, pp. 158–59, 159; British Cooperative Clinical Group (BCCG), 'Importation of Syphilis into Great Britain: A British Cooperative Clinics Group Study', *BJVD* 41:4, 1965, pp. 251–59, 251.
 - 26 Bivins, Contagious Communities, p. 57.
- 27 See, for example, C.S. Nicol, 'Venereal Diseases: Moral Standards and Public Opinion', *BJVD* 39:3, 1963, pp. 168–72, 170.
- 28 Neville Rosedale, 'Immigrants to the United Kingdom and Venereal Infections', *Postgraduate Medical Journal* 41:480, 1965, pp. 613–23, 613.
- 29 R.R. Willcox, F.J.G. Jefferiss and E.M. Naughten, 'Contact Investigation of Male West Indian Patients with Gonorrhoea', *BJVD* 42:3, 1966, pp. 167–70, 167.
- 30 Erik Bleich, Race Politics in Britain and France: Ideas and Policymaking since the 1960s, Cambridge, 2003, pp. 35–87, p. 35; Gavin Schaffer, 'Legislating Against Hatred: Meaning and Motive in Section Six of the Race Relations Act of 1965', Twentieth Century British History 25:2, 2014, pp. 251–75.
- 31 See, for example, Anna Marie Smith, New Right Discourse on Race and Sexuality, Cambridge, 1994, pp. 129–82; Waters, 'Dark Strangers'; Collins, 'Pride and Prejudice'; Buettner, 'Would You Let Your Daughter Marry A Negro?'; Schofield, Enoch Powell; Bivins, Contagious Communities; Webster, Englishness and Empire.
- 32 See, for example, Norman Etherington, 'Natal's Black Rape Scare of the 1870s', *Journal of Southern African Studies* 15:1, 1988, pp. 36–53; David M. Anderson, 'Sexual Threat and Settler Society: "Black Perils" in Kenya, c. 1907–30', *The Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* 38:1, 2010, pp. 47–74; Lucy Valerie Graham, *State of Peril: Race and Rape in South African Literature*, Oxford, 2012, pp. 44–68.
- 33 Wendy Webster, "There'll Always Be an England": Representations of Colonial Wars and Immigration, 1948–1968', *Journal of British Studies* 40:4, 2001, pp. 557–84; Christopher Hilliard, 'Mapping the Notting Hill Riots: Racism and the Streets of Post-war Britain', *History Workshop Journal* 93, Spring 2022, pp. 47–68. There are also longer histories of racial violence against Black men in Britain. See for example Jacqueline Jenkinson, *Black 1919: Riots, Racism and Resistance in Imperial Britain*, Liverpool, 2009.
 - 34 Waters, 'Dark Strangers', p. 212.
- 35 Schofield, *Enoch Powell*, pp. 6–7, 210; Smith, *New Right Discourse on Race and Sexuality*, pp. 129–82. For discussion of how the myth of vulnerability continues to shape nationalist politics, see Bill Schwarz, 'Wild Power: The Aftershocks of Decolonisation and Black Power', in *Global White Nationalism*, eds Geary, Schofield and Sutton, pp. 71–102; Brian Wallace, "All England Was Present at that Siege": Imperial Defences and Island Stories in British Culture', *History Workshop Journal* 93, Spring 2022, pp. 159–85.

- 36 A.M. Wilson Rae, 'Venereal Diseases in the British Colonies', *BJVD* 27: 3, 1951, pp. 118–21; Editorial, 'Venereal Diseases in the Colonial Empire', *BJVD* 27: 3, 1951, p. 117. For imperial responses to VD, see Philippa Levine, *Prostitution, Race and Politics: Policing Venereal Disease in the British Empire*, Abingdon, 2003; Trevor Burnard and Richard Follett, 'Caribbean Slavery, British Anti-Slavery, and the Cultural Politics of Venereal Disease', *The Historical Journal* 55:2, 2012, pp. 427–51.
- 37 Yaws is a treponemal disease belonging to the same bacterial family as syphilis. Eric M.C. Dunlop, 'Incidence of Treponemal Disease in a Group of Immigrants in East London', *BJVD* 36:1, 1960, pp. 40–44; A.J. Gill and S.M. Laird, 'Early Syphilis in a Jamaican Previously Treated for Childhood Yaws', *BJVD* 40:4, 1964, pp. 254–55; British Cooperative Clinical Group, 'Primary and Secondary Syphilis: Country of Origin Study, 1965', *BJVD* 43:2, 1967, pp. 89–95, 92.
- 38 Levine, *Prostitution, Race and Politics*, p. 4. See also Hannah-Louise Clark, 'Civilization and Syphilization: A Doctor and His Disease in Colonial Morocco', *Bulletin of the History of Medicine* 87:1, 2013, pp. 86–114.
 - 39 For more on these racial prejudices, see Collins, 'Pride and Prejudice', pp. 391–418.
- 40 S. M. Laird, 'Gonorrhoea in the City of Manchester, 1951–1961', *BJVD* 38:3, 1962, pp. 134–44.
 - 41 Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 235.
- 42 Anon., 'Publicity the Answer to Increase in VD', *The Birmingham Post*, 17 December 1963, p. 5.
- 43 See for example Wellcome Library, London, Eugenics Society Archive, Research into Immigration (1954–1966), SAEUG/D/104; G.C.L. Bertram, West Indian Immigration, Eugenics Society Broadsheet, 1958; Anon., 'West Indian Immigration: Some Criticisms, Comments and a Rejoinder', Eugenics Review 50:4, January 1959, pp. 251–57. See also Richard Soloway, Demography and Degeneration: Eugenics and the Declining Birthrate in Twentieth-century Britain, Chapel Hill, 1990; Chamion Caballero and Peter J. Aspinall, Mixed Race Britain in the Twentieth Century, London 2018, pp. 21–52.
- 44 Lucy Bland and Lesley A. Hall, 'Eugenics in Britain: The View from the Metropole', in *The Oxford Handbook of the History of Eugenics*, ed. Alison Bashford and Philippa Levine, Oxford, 2010, p. 215.
 - 45 Nicol, 'Venereal Diseases', p. 169.
 - 46 Anon., 'A Short Cut to Suicide', p. 6.
- 47 R.R. Willcox, 'Oral Penicillin of Gonorrhoea: Some Experiences with Phenoxymethyl Penicillin (Penicillin V) In White and Negro Patients', *BJVD* 34:2, 1958, pp. 118–22, 120.
- 48 The term 'coloured' was not used exclusively to describe Black Caribbean and African patients. But in the context of postwar medical discussions of VD, these groups were the focus.
- 49 R.R. Willcox, 'Reactions to Antibiotics: Their Importance in Venereology', *BJVD* 35:4, 1959, pp. 208–19, 212.
- 50 R.R. Willcox, 'Failures in the Treatment of Gonorrhoea in Ethnic Minorities', *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 19:3, 1958, pp. 569–74, 570, 573.
 - 51 Willcox, 'Failures in the Treatment of Gonorrhoea in Ethnic Minorities', p. 573
- 52 BCCG, 'Syphilis in the First Year of Infection Country of Origin Study, 1963', *BJVD* 40:4, 1964, pp. 242–47, 246. See also Michael Waugh, 'The British Co-operative Clinical Group (BCCG)', *BMJ: Sexually Transmitted Infections* 76:1, 2000, pp. 4–5.
 - 53 G.L.M. McElligott, 'Venereal Diseases in the Tropics', BJVD 27:3, 1951, pp. 122-26.
- 54 See for example Noelle Gallagher, *Itch, Clap, Pox: Venereal Disease in the Eighteenth-Century Imagination*, New Haven, 2018, pp. 114–58; Krista Maglen, 'Importing Trachoma: The Introduction into Britain of American Ideas of an "Immigrant Disease", 1892–1906', *Immigrants & Minorities* 23:1, 2005, pp. 80–99.
- 55 J. O'Hare, 'The Road to Promiscuity', *BJVD* 36:2, 1960, pp. 122–24, 122; Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 226; University of Sussex Special Collections, Mass Observation Archive, First Venereal Disease Survey (November–December 1942) SxMOA1/2/12/1/B; Second Venereal Disease Survey (February–March 1943) SxMOA1/2/12/1/D. See also Wendy Webster, "Fit to Fight, Fit to Mix": Sexual Patriotism in Second World War Britain', *Women's History Review* 22:4, 2013, pp. 607–24.
- 56 For more on contemporary underfunding, see House of Commons, 'Sexual Health Report', 2019. For more on postwar underfunding, see R.S. Morton, *Sexual Freedom and Venereal Disease*, London, 1971, pp. 97–100; Ronald Bedford, "'Victorian" VD clinics rapped', *Daily Mirror*, 11 August 1972, p. 19; Anon., 'VD Clinic May Soon Get Improvements', *Newcastle Journal*, 20 October 1975, p. 5.

- 57 Ismael Maatouk, Antonio Cristaudo and Aldo Morrone, 'Sexually Transmitted Infections and Migration', in *Skin Disorders in Migrants*, eds Aldo Morrone, Roderick Hay and Bernard Naafs, Switzerland AG, 2020, pp. 129–37.
 - 58 Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 225.
- 59 K. Meghan Fitzpatrick, 'Prostitutes, Penicillin and Prophylaxis: Fighting Venereal Disease in the Commonwealth Division during the Korean War, 1950–1953', *Social History of Medicine* 28:3, 2015, pp. 555–75. Although F.J.G. Jefferiss cited the British armed forces as a passing example of the fact that 'the venereal disease rate is always high among young strangers in a strange land', he focused on immigrants as 'the greatest' cause of rising infection rates. See F.J.G. Jefferiss, 'The Return of the Venereal Diseases', *BMJ* 1:5294, 23 June 1962, pp. 1751–53, 1751–52.
- 60 Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 230. See also Leslie Watt, 'Venereal Disease in Adolescents', *BMJ* 2:5256, 30 September 1961, pp. 858–60; Marjorie Murrell and Mary Scott Gray, 'Acquired Syphilis in Children', *BMJ* 2:4518, 9 August 1947, pp. 206–7.
 - 61 Anon., 'Girls Who Prey on Immigrants', Daily Mirror, 16 October 1965, p. 9.
- 62 Ernest E. Prebble, 'Changing Pattern of Venereal Diseases: A Comparison between 1935 and 1960', *BJVD* 38:2, 1962, pp. 86–88, 88. See also F. Rowntree, 'Public Education in Venereal Disease', *BJVD* 42:4, 1966, pp. 246–50.
- 63 Historians cannot know exactly how much the lay adult population understood about the impact of gonorrhoea on male reproductive health. However, heavy public health campaigning over the preceding decades had pointedly emphasized these consequences of infection, so it is likely that there was general public awareness. Wellcome Library, London, Eugenics Society Archive, Research into Immigration (1954–1966), Inquiry into the Fertility of Immigrants: Preliminary Statement, SAEUG/D/104.
 - 64 Rimmer, 'Letters to the Editor', p. 8.
- 65 Colin MacInnes, *England, Half English*, London, 1961, p. 25. See also Collins, 'Pride and Prejudice', p. 406.
- 66 See for example the Eugenics Society's 1958 study and associated correspondence on 'The Eugenic Aspects of West Indian Immigration'. Wellcome Library, London, Eugenics Society Archive, Immigration and Emigration (1925-1958), SAEUG/D/103. See also Caballero and Aspinall, Mixed Race Britain, pp. 313–419; Lucy Bland, Britain's 'Brown Babies': The Stories of Children Born to Black GIs and White Women in the Second World War, Manchester, 2019.
 - 67 Jefferiss, 'The Return of the Venereal Diseases', p. 1752.
 - 68 Webster, 'The Empire Comes Home', p. 147.
 - 69 Nicol, 'Venereal Diseases', p. 170.
- 70 See for example Knud Ekstrøm, 'One Hundred Teenagers in Copenhagen Infected with Gonorrhoea', *BJVD* 42:3, 1966, pp. 162–66; Sheila Patterson, *Immigration and Race Relations in Britain*, 1960–1967, Oxford, 1969, p. 355.
 - 71 Laird, 'Gonorrhoea in the City of Manchester', p. 141.
 - 72 Nicol, 'Venereal Diseases', p. 170.
 - 73 Laird, 'Gonorrhoea in the City of Manchester', p. 141.
- 74 Anon., 'Publicity the Answer to Increase in VD', The Birmingham Post, 17 December 1963, p. 5.
 - 75 Sara Robson, 'The Lonely Sickness', Daily Mirror, 8 October 1965, p. 6.
 - 76 L.M. Watford, 'VD and Immigrants', Daily Mirror, 14 October 1965, p. 12.
 - 77 Watt, 'Venereal Disease in Adolescents', p. 860. Emphasis added.
- 78 Lucy Bland, "Guardians of the Race", or "Vampires Upon the Nation's Health"? Female Sexuality and its Regulation in Early Twentieth-Century Britain', in *The Changing Experience of Women*, ed. Elizabeth Whitelegg, Oxford, 1982, pp. 373–88.
- 79 Dora Willcock discusses this in her research (conducted as part of the MA History of Medicine at Birkbeck, University of London) on the medical and popular representations of women in interracial relationships in 1960s Britain.
 - 80 B. Jefferiss, 'The Return of the Venereal Diseases', p. 1752.
- 81 B. Muspratt and L.I. Ponting, 'Improved Methods of Contact Tracing', *BJVD* 43:3, 1967, pp. 204–9, 205.
- 82 See for example Royal London Hospital Archives and Museum, The Ambrose King Centre, Male Confidential Registers (1930–2000) RLHAK/1/3/1–77.
- 83 C.S. Nicol et al., 'Social Status and Sex Habits of Immigrants Attending a VD Clinic in London', *BJVD* 36:1, 1960, pp. 44–48, 47.
 - 84 Muspratt and Ponting, 'Improved Methods', p. 205.

- 85 Tropes of sexual irresponsibility were returned to repeatedly, not only in medical literature but in the flurry of sociological surveys of immigrants that were published throughout the 1960s. See for example Sheila Patterson, *Immigrants in London: Report of a Study Group set up by the London Council of Social Service*, National Council of Social Service, 1963. For more on fears over working-class teenagers' sexuality, see Carol Dyhouse, *Girl Trouble: Panic and Progress in the History of Young Women*, London, 2013.
- 86 Today, we may talk about this in terms of a 'credibility deficit', which Wade Munroe describes as 'the assignment of a diminished level of credibility to a speaker in virtue of a prejudicial stereotype'. See Wade Munroe, 'Testimonial Injustice and Prescriptive Credibility Deficits', Canadian Journal of Philosophy 46:6, 2016, pp. 924–47, p. 925. See also Miranda Fricker, Epistemic Injustice: Power and the Ethics of Knowing, Oxford, 2007; Siun Gallagher, 'Testimonial Injustice: Discounting Women's Voices in Healthcare Priority Setting', Journal of Medicine Ethics 47, 2020, pp. 744–47.
 - 87 Muspratt and Ponting, 'Improved Methods', p. 205.
- 88 See, for example, BCCG, 'Country of Origin of Patients Attending Venereal Disease Clinics: A Study of 138,626 Cases', *BJVD* 36:4, 1960, pp. 233–42.
 - 89 See, for example, Laird, 'Gonorrhoea in the City of Manchester', pp. 135, 138.
- 90 Virginia Berridge, 'The Black Report and The Health Divide', *Contemporary British History* 16:3, 2010, pp. 140–42.
- 91 See, for example, T.C.N. Gibbens and M. Silberman, 'The Clients of Prostitutes', *BJVD* 36:2, 1960, pp. 113–17, 113.
- 92 House of Commons, 'Sexual Health Report', 2019; Public Health England, 'Beyond the Data: Understanding the impact of COVID-19 on BAME groups', 2020; Yin Paradies, Naomi Priest, Jehonathan Ben et al., 'Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Protocol for Conducting a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis', *Systematic Reviews* 2, 2013, article number 85.
 - 93 Nicol et al., 'Social Status and Sex Habits of Immigrants', pp. 44-48.
 - 94 Jefferiss, 'The Return of the Venereal Diseases', p. 1751.
- 95 Patterson, *Immigration*, pp. 357–58. For more on the impact of white hostility and immigration policies on the living conditions of Black Caribbean migrants, see Marcia E. Sutherland, 'African Caribbean Immigrants in The United Kingdom: The Legacy of Racial Disadvantages', *Caribbean Quarterly* 52:1, 2006, pp. 26–52.
- 96 R.K.T. Stubbs, 'Medical Social Workers and the Problems of Venereal Diseases', *BJVD* 41:3, 1965, pp. 214–16, 215.
- 97 J.R. Seale, 'The Sexually Transmitted Diseases and Marriage', *BJVD* 42:1, 1966, pp. 31–36, 31.
 - 98 Seale, 'Sexually Transmitted Diseases', p. 31.
- 99 For discussion of historical lack of trust in health services and institutions see Susan M. Reverby, Examining Tuskegee: The Infamous Syphilis Study and its Legacy, Chapel Hill, 2009; Patricia King, 'Justice, Race, and Racism in Research', Beyond Consent: Seeking Justice in Research, ed. Jeffrey P. Kahn, Anna C. Mastroianni and Jeremy Sugarman, Oxford 1999, pp. 88–110; Patricia King, 'Reflections on Race and Bioethics in the United States', Health Matrix 14:1, 2004, pp. 149–53. For discussion of lack of trust among minoritized communities in contemporary Britain, see PHE, 'Beyond the Data', pp. 7–8.
 - 100 Hall, 'West Indians in Great Britain', p. 158.
 - 101 BCCG, 'Country of Origin', p. 237.
 - 102 BCCG, 'Country of Origin', p. 237.
 - 103 BCCG, 'Country of Origin', p. 239.
- 104 Anon, 'Gonorrhoea Study, 1965: British Cooperative Clinical Group', *BJVD* 43:1, 1967, pp. 25–32.
- 105 BCCG, 'Importation of Syphilis into Great Britain', pp. 251-60; Anon, 'Gonorrhoea Study', p. 31.
 - 106 Willcox, 'Immigration', pp. 225–37.
- 107 Laird, 'Gonorrhoea in the City of Manchester', p. 137. The same point is made in Watt, 'Venereal Disease in Adolescents', p. 859.
 - 108 Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 225.
- 109 See for example Anne Hanley, "Sex Prejudice" and Professional Identity: Women Doctors and Their Patients in Britain's Interwar VD Service', *Journal of Social History* 54:2, 2020, pp. 569–98; Samantha Caslin, 'Transience, Class and Gender in Interwar Sexual Health Policy: The Case of the Liverpool VD Scheme', *Social History of Medicine* 32:3, 2019, pp. 544–64.

- 110 Jefferiss, 'The Return of the Venereal Diseases', p. 1751.
- 111 Dixon Scott, 'The Terrible Truth', Daily Mirror, 18 September 1961, p. 13.
- 112 Willcox, 'Immigration', pp. 225-37.
- 113 Bivins, Contagious Communities, p. 198.
- 114 Willcox, 'Immigration', p. 228.
- 115 Anon., 'More VD in Birmingham: Immigrants Blamed', *The Birmingham Post*, 11 January 1963, p. 8.
- 116 Alexandra M. Lord, Condom Nation: The US Government's Sex Education Campaign from World War I to the Internet, Baltimore, 2010, pp. 72, 90; Robert Bud, Penicillin: Triumph and Tragedy, Oxford, 2007.
- 117 Ian Payne, 'Muslim and BAME communities not taking coronavirus pandemic seriously, Tory MP says', LBC, 31 July 2020, www.lbc.co.uk/radio/presenters/ian-payne/muslim-bame-communities-coronavirus-pandemic [accessed August 2020]. PHE, 'Beyond the Data'; Runnymede, 'Covid-19's Impact on BME Communities', 5 August 2020, www.runnymedetrust.org/projects-and-publications/employment-3/overexposed-and-underprotected-covid-19s-impact-on-bme-communities.html [accessed September 2020].
 - 118 Maatouk et al., 'Sexually Transmitted Infections and Migration'.
- 119 Although calls for inclusive, community-led healthcare are not new, they are gaining increasing momentum. The necessity for, and design of, such provisions have been addressed at length by national and community health organizations and charities. See for example the virtual 'Symposia on Race, Ethnicity and Health Outcomes' hosted by SWIFT (Supporting Women with HIV Information Network) on 24 July 2020 and 11 September 2020: www.youtube.com/watch?v=imv-99LHr08 and www.youtube.com/watch?v=oCn_xpXStJQ [accessed 28 May 2022].